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Annual Parish Meeting 23rd March 2019  

Persons Present  :  23 

After refreshments had been served, the Chairman of Ivychurch Parish Council welcomed the 

attendees and the minutes of the 2018 Annual Parish Meeting were approved. 

 Lucie Bolton then proceeded to give an excellent slide presentation detailing the various 

activities being undertaken by Kent Wildlife Trust under the Fifth Continent Landscape 

Partnership Scheme. Alongside Stan (Wildlife projects), and Dawn (Community projects), Lucie 

is responsible for Archaeology and Heritage Projects, and her presentation focused mainly on 

the investigations which have already taken place here in Ivychurch at St. George’s Church, and 

at a local farm where they have been discovering the remains of what may be a 15th/16th 

Century farmhouse – and some finds suggest the land was in use almost immediately the area 

was “inned” (drained) . These finds will be displayed very shortly at Kent Wildlife Trust’s 

Romney Marsh Visitor Centre and include a metal spur which may have been used by a child 

when horse-riding. 

The investigations at St. George’s Church were aimed at discovering whether there may have 

been a chancel behind the existing East wall, and on the Western side to identify possible grave 

sites which are no longer visible above ground. Geophysical survey results suggested the 

presence of a path near the road and ditch work elsewhere. 

Further investigations are planned for a number of sites, these activities are carried out by 

volunteers and Lucie invited residents to get in touch if they are interested in taking part. 

Discussions then turned to the issue of the current bid for Romney Marsh to be granted 

National Park status, and what effect that might have on the economy and character of the 

area.  Housing, businesses and agriculture could all be affected, and it was up to residents to 

consider whether these changes would be beneficial or detrimental. The Parish Clerk offered to 

include some website links when minuting the meeting to make it easier for people to find 

some of the copious information on the subject. These are shown below. Lucie also suggested 

looking up “English National Parks Authorities Association (ENPAA)”. 

https://www.nationalparksengland.org.uk/ 

https://theromneymarsh.net/nationalpark 

https://www.kentonline.co.uk/romney-marsh/news/campaigners-national-park-bid-200451/ 

 

https://www.nationalparksengland.org.uk/
https://theromneymarsh.net/nationalpark
https://www.kentonline.co.uk/romney-marsh/news/campaigners-national-park-bid-200451/
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The Parish Council Chairman then advised the meeting of some feedback one of our local 

PCSO’s had provided to this month’s Parish Council meeting, and read out an update received 

from one of our Walland & Denge Marsh Councillors, Mr. Clive Goddard. His report is 

reproduced at the end of these minutes. 

A report was then given by the Church Warden (this is also reproduced below) and members of 

the public were invited to raise any other matters of interest. 

One resident felt that the new sign at the junction of the A2070 and Ashford Road had not had 

much effect reducing HGV traffic through the village. Unfortunately it was considered difficult 

to identify whether all these were attending local businesses or simply using the village as a 

run-through. 

Another resident wondered whether a blanket 40mph limit might be put in place if and when 

National Park status was assigned to the area. 

Following further debate it was suggested that Ivychurch Parish Council could discuss the 

matter of the bid for National Park status with other local parish councils. To this end, residents 

are requested to let the Parish Council know their feelings and it will be raised at the next 

Parish Council meeting.  

The attendees were then reminded to report all incidents of crime to the police – “a crime that 

is not reported is not a crime”.  Non-urgent incidents can be reported by telephoning 101, and 

there is a rural crime app for smart phones called “Country Eye”. Other reporting methods 

include Kent County Council’s own website – there are links to include reports of flytipping, 

other highways issues, etc. 

Finally the Parish Council Chairman announced that a Community Award Certificate has been 

given to one of our residents who has generously donated new gates for St. George’s church 

and also new fences at the perimeter entrances to the village which have been greatly 

appreciated. As the resident was not present at the meeting he will be notified and 

arrangements made for him to receive the award certificate. 

Report from St George’s for the Ivychurch Parish Council’s 2019 

Annual Meeting on Saturday 23rd March 2019 
The church is currently in a period of interregnum following the Rev Julie Coleman moving in 

November 2018 to a new parish in North London. As part of the process for choosing a new 

incumbent discussions are taking place regarding possibly forming closer links between of the 

churches of the Romney Marsh Benefice of 8 churches and those of the Lydd, Brookland, 

Fairfield, Brenzett and Snargate group of churches. Geograpically that might make sense for 
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Ivychurch  as the Ivychurch parish boundary borders  both Brookland and Brenzett. In fact the 

parish of Ivychurch reaches the Sussex border. 

A service of Evensong is held at 6.30pm every 4th Sunday, and other services are held 

throughout the year. On Easter Sunday 21st April there is an Easter Egg Hunt , weather 

permitting in the churchyard  (if not in the church) which is preceded by a short service. 

Plans to establish a Garden of Remembrance in the churchyard, to inter ashes, are well 

advanced. 

 Residents will have noticed that new gates have been fitted on the path to the church. These 

were very generously donated by a village resident Martin Killick 

The village book swop has been set up in the church ; the brainchild of Parish Council member 

Les Percival. The church is open daily from 9.30am until dusk. Villagers and other visitors to the 

church are encouraged to donate, swop or buy the books. There is a children’s area in the 

church for children to sit and play and draw, and a small help yourself refreshment area. 

The church again record their gratitude for the use of cutlery, crockery, and tables for events 

that have been held in the church, and appreciation that the Parish Council was formally 

represented at the Ivychurch Remembrance Day Service. 

 8 men from Ivychurch died during World War One and are commemorated on the War 

Memorial in the church, and thanks are also given to Jan Robertson and Pat Stewart who 

decorated the church and churchyard with knitted poppies. 

The church has been used for a number of community workshops and events including the 

Annual Ivychurch Harvest Supper which is so successful because so many people from the 

village contribute to it in many ways, from cooking, laying up and clearing away, donating to 

and running the raffle , publicity, and attending. This year the Harvest Supper will be on 

Saturday 5th October. 

At Christmas villagers went Carol singing around the village and in The Bell, and raised a total of 

£400 for Crisis at Christmas.  

Donations of food and other items such as shampoo and toothpaste have been put in the box in 

the church porch  and then been sent to the Food Bank which supports people on the Marsh 

who are in need. Lists of what items the Food Bank needs is listed on the box and published 

each month in the magazine Marsh Matters. 

As part of the 5th Continent Project the Kent Wild Life Trust is highlighting the concerns  about  

the plight of plants and insects particularly bees. Over half the UK species of insects and plants 
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have declined since 1970 and 15% are at risk of extinction .As part of the project areas of the 

churchyard have been designated as wildflower areas and have been sown with wildflower 

seeds. Members of the community, assisted by Stan Smith from the Trust , made raised flower 

and herb beds which have been sown with flowers and herbs, and any visitor to the churchyard 

is welcome to pick the herbs and flowers, and also to water them! Bottles of water will usually 

be placed near the beds., which are in the churchyard against the rear wall of the church.  

Also as part of the project, on Sunday  28th April from 2pm to 4pm  Stan Smith of the Trust will  

be sowing a lavender border in the churchyard. 

At the same time the church will be holding a plant sale, serving tea and cakes, and there will 

be  a bric a brac stall including toys and books. 

We would be very grateful if any gardeners who are currently planting seedlings might be able 

to sow a few more to donate for the sale. Other donations or offers of help will be very 

welcome. 

2  workshops are planned to be held in the church and  churchyard , on Saturday 18th May and 

Saturday 8th June, a partnership between 5th Continent Project  and Raj Milstead, a member of 

the Royal College of Chemistry who was until recently living in the village. These workshops will 

focus on plant and flower development, and will use microscopes as an aid to exploring the 

plant life. 

As part of JAM on The Marsh Festival, on 13th and 14th July The Sabotage Theatre will be 

presenting a play in the church. Tickets will be available via the JAM website 

For further information regarding any of the above please email me on mlwaite@hotmail.co.uk  

Margaret Waite, Churchwarden, St George’s Ivychurch  

F&HDC. Report for Ivychurch 2019.  

It has been another challenging year for the District Council but careful financial planning and 
management of the budget means that we are still able to deliver all services to the 
community, and more with the creation of our new area officer team(who deal with fly tips, 
graffiti, fly posting etc) I recently toured the Village with our one.  

As you know our name has changed and we are now called Folkestone and Hythe District 
Council. I am pleased to report that I am dedicated to making sure that Walland and Denge 
Marsh is recognised and well served, although not mentioned by name in the new District 
Council logo.   

mailto:mlwaite@hotmail.co.uk
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I am Chairman of the Development Control and Licensing Committee for a record 4th year and 
sit on the Overview and Scrutiny Committee which enables me to scrutinise issues before they 
are put to full Council and I am monitoring the Otterpool Park development closely 

More locally, I am appointed as a representative on the Lydd Airport Consultative Committee 
and I am delighted that the Bristow Search and Rescue Helicopters operate from Lydd Airport 
and have contributed so positively to the airport revenue. We are fortunate to have them close 
at hand operating on behalf of Her Majesty’s Coastguard because they are a service that people 
rely on in a time of need. Hopefully the airport will be up and running soon to bring more jobs 
to the Romney Marsh.   I will continue to lobby for Dungeness C as this is also key for the future 
of our local economy across the Marsh. 

I am also appointed as a District Council representative on the Romney Marsh Internal Drainage 
Board an organisation that is essential to Ivychurch and the whole of the Romney Marsh.  

I was honoured to be re-elected as Chairman of the Romney Marsh Forum. Since my 
involvement, the Romney Marsh Forum has adopted a new constitution, and our meetings are 
well attended by representatives from 11 Town and Parish Councils across the Marsh.  It has 
reviewed its purpose and structure and I am pleased to report that the Forum is now 
recognised as a positive vehicle through which the Parish and Town Councils on the Marsh can 
communicate and engage with other agencies. The Forum members have integrity, are sharing 
information and are working together for the benefit of their communities. 

The Forum is working on several key issues which include Speed Watch, policing, border control 
and Health Provision on the Marsh and it is an excellent platform for me to work with your 
parish Cllr John Goldsmith, thanks John for your sound input always speaking up for your 
Parish.  

I work closely with the Police and would like to thank them for their support, and work they 
have carried out in the Village also thanks for all the hard work done by Cllr Tony Hills as our 
County Councillor.  

Since being elected 2015 It’s been a honour, pleasure and privilege to work with many 
residents over the last 4yrs here in Ivychurch, I now class many as new friends I would like to 
thank them for their support and sometimes patience! Hopefully after the local elections on 
2nd May my relationship/friendship can continue with Ivychurch? 

 I will continue to work for the good of all local people young and old and help to provide a 
safer, cleaner and thriving place for all to live in. Saving the best till last I would like to thank 
the Parish Clerk, Julie Devenish for her hard work assistance and support not only to myself but 
to the whole of the Village. 

 Many thanks.   Councillor Clive Goddard,    Folkestone and Hythe District Council 


